

ISSUE BRIEF No. 6021 | OCTOBER 28, 2020 MARGARET THATCHER CENTER FOR FREEDOM

U.S. Leaders Should Continue to Deepen Partnership with Romania

Daniel Kochis

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Romania is an important and willing U.S. ally, and has proven itself a willing NATO member, contributing to NATO missions and prioritizing investment in defense.

Strong relations between the U.S. and Romania have bolstered security in the Black Sea region, and will continue to pay security, economic, and political dividends.

The U.S. should deepen cooperation with Romania, support its OECD membership and Visa Waiver Program inclusion, and continue support for the Three Seas Initiative. Resper as an "anchor of Black Sea security."¹ The Black Sea region is critical for North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) collective defense, yet it is under-resourced, and requires more focused U.S. and alliance attention. Since joining NATO in 2004, Romania has proven itself a willing ally, contributing to a number of NATO missions and making robust investment in defense capabilities a priority. In particular, Romania has attained both NATO spending benchmarks and is deepening defense cooperation with the U.S. through equipment purchases, bilateral security agreements, and joint exercises.

The Black Sea region is a theater where the threat from Russia is felt acutely, and where more can be done to bolster collective defense. U.S. engagement in the region will be magnified by its strong ties with

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib6021

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Romania. Regardless of the makeup of the White House and Congress in 2021, strengthening U.S.–Romanian ties is in the U.S. national interest. As such, the U.S. should seize a host of available diplomatic, economic, and security opportunities to deepen ties with Romania, thus furthering regional economic freedom and collective defense.

A Strong Ally that Invests in Defense

Romania is making a concerted effort to invest in defense and rebuild its capabilities. In 2019, it was one of only nine NATO members that spent the required minimum of 2 percent of gross domestic product (GDP) on defense (2.04 percent), and one of 16 NATO allies that spent 20 percent of their defense budgets on "major new capabilities" (25.7 percent).²

Romania has prioritized purchasing U.S. equipment, which means it not only receives battle-tested equipment, but also gains a deeper military relationship with the United States. In 2017, Romania signed a \$3.9 billion contract to purchase seven Patriot missile defense systems; further announcing in 2018 the purchase of three more, bringing the total numbers of systems acquired to 10.³ In September 2020, Romania received its first shipment of Patriot missiles,⁴ and Romania's Ministry of Defense announced it would receive another three systems by the end of 2022.⁵

The Patriot purchase is part of Romania's investment to bolster integrated air defense. In 2013, Romania purchased 12 F-16 fighters from Portugal, with delivery completed in 2017. In January, Portugal and Romania announced a purchase of a further five F-16s (with delivery to be completed in 2021). Romania is reportedly interested in acquiring an additional 36 F-16s from allies. Romania also plans to upgrade its helicopter fleet, with three U.S. companies, along with the European Airbus, expected to submit bids for the contract.⁶ Romania has reportedly "filed a request for information with the U.S. government for a potential acquisition of 24 attack helicopters and 21 medium-size transport helicopters."⁷

On October 8, 2020, U.S. Secretary of Defense Esper and Romanian Defense Minister Nicolae Ciuca signed a 10-year road map for defense cooperation.⁸ Minister Ciuca remarked, "The United States is our strongest ally. Romania's recent National Defense Strategy 2020–2024 highlights both the importance and the priority of working together in securing U.S. strategic flexibility in the Black Sea."⁹

Romania hosts an Aegis Ashore site in Deveselu, which became operational in May 2016, and is an important component of NATO's ballistic missile defense. Furthermore, Romania's Mihail Kogalniceanu Air Base is a major logistics and supply hub for U.S. equipment and personnel traveling to the Middle East. Romania is investing €2.5 billion (\$2.96 billion) in rebuilding the base to NATO standards and increasing capacity.¹⁰ In addition, "other facilities used by American forces in Romania include the training ground in Babadag (together with its railway infrastructure), the air force base in Câmpia Turzii, and the training grounds in Cincu and Smârdan."¹¹

Romanian troops have for years served alongside American and British forces stationed in Orzysz, Poland, participating in the U.S.-led Enhanced Forward Presence Battlegroup. Currently, 120 Romanian soldiers serve in the battlegroup, including a ground air defense battery.¹² Romanian troops also take part in the NATO's Kosovo Force (57) and Operation Resolute Support in Afghanistan (738).¹³ Romania has also taken some steps to safeguard itself from pernicious Chinese influence, signing an agreement on fifth-generation wireless technology (5G) with the U.S. in August 2019, which will "seek to avoid the security risks that accompany Chinese investment in 5G telecommunications networks."¹⁴ Also, in January this year, Prime Minister Ludovic Orban announced the termination of cooperation with Beijing on the expansion of the nuclear power plant in Cernavodă.

Romania's Importance for Black Sea Security

The Black Sea sits at an important crossroads between Europe, Asia, and the Caucasus. Many important oil and gas pipelines, as well as fiber optic cables, crisscross the sea. Throughout the history of the region, the Black Sea has proven to be geopolitically and economically important.

Russia's annexation of Crimea is an unprecedented act of foreign-state aggression in the 21st century. The annexation has de facto cut Ukraine's coastline in half, and has helped Moscow with its long-term goal of turning the Black Sea into a Russian-controlled lake. Russia has since claimed rights to underwater resources off the Crimean Peninsula previously belonging to Ukraine. Russia has taken steps to strengthen its grip on Crimea through a major effort at increasing capabilities, especially anti-access and area-denial (A2/AD) capabilities.

At the July 2016 Warsaw Summit, NATO also agreed to "develop [a] tailored forward presence in the southeast part of the Alliance territory. Appropriate measures, tailored to the Black Sea region."¹⁵ The land component of NATO's tailored forward presence is a multinational framework brigade based in Craiova, Romania, under the control of NATO's Head-quarters Multinational Division Southeast (HQ MND–SE) in Bucharest.¹⁶ HQ MND–SE achieved final operational capability in March 2018.¹⁷ The 5,000-strong brigade "still consists mainly of Romanian troops, but they

are supplemented by Bulgarian and Polish troops and headquarters staff from various other NATO states."¹⁸ The U.S. and Romania jointly organize a biannual exercise called Saber Guardian, which is "designed to improve the integration of multinational combat forces."¹⁹ In the 2019 iteration, "[a] lmost 8,000 soldiers from six countries (Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Bulgaria, Romania, Hungary, and United States of America)" took part in exercises across Bulgaria, Hungary, and Romania.

Following the U.S. announcement that 12,000 troops were being withdrawn from bases in Germany, U.S. Secretary of Defense Esper stated, "We see putting more rotational forces into the Black Sea region, Romania in particular."²⁰ While it is positive that some of the 6,500²¹ troops returning to the U.S. may be deployed rotationally to the Baltic and Black Sea region, such rotations can be achieved effectively today from the mature and robust basing that exists in Germany. Furthermore, it would be far preferable for the U.S. to establish a permanent presence in Eastern Europe, rather than relying on rotational forces. This presence should, however, not be drawn from U.S. forces in Germany, but rather come as an additional complementary initiative to bolster U.S. contributions to collective defense in Europe.

Reaffirm U.S.-Romanian Economic and Political Ties

The U.S. should continue to develop its economic ties with Romania and the greater Eastern European region. One critical initiative is the Three Seas Initiative (3SI), which seeks to strengthen trade, infrastructure, energy, and political cooperation among countries bordering the Adriatic Sea, the Baltic Sea, and the Black Sea. A strong, prosperous, and secure Eastern Europe is in America's interest, and the 3SI can play an important role in making this happen. The Trump Administration has embraced 3SI, and the Administration and Congress should continue this support as a centerpiece of U.S. engagement in the region.

A component of this support is financial investment in the Three Seas Investment Fund. The fund was created in June 2019 by the Gospodarstwa Krajowego Bank in Poland and the Romanian EximBank.²² The fund "is a dedicated commercial fund targeting critical infrastructure investment in the region."²³ In February 2020, U.S. Secretary of State Mike Pompeo announced that the U.S. would invest up to \$1 billion²⁴ in the fund to finance energy projects via the U.S. International Development Finance Corporation.²⁵ The U.S. pledge is to match 30 percent of 3SI combined contributions up to \$1 billion.²⁶ The U.S. announced a \$300 million investment in the fund at the recent October Three Seas Initiative Summit.²⁷ Currently, the Three Seas Investment Fund has €913 million (\$1,080 million), from 10 contributing nations (nine 3SI members and the U.S.),²⁸ along with the international firm Amber Infrastructure Group.²⁹

Another area where the U.S. can support Romania is in the nation's efforts to attain membership in Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). In August 2019, Secretary of State Pompeo announced U.S. support for Romania's accession in a letter to OECD Secretary-General Angel Gurria.³⁰ Other U.S. allies, such as France, also support Romania's accession.³¹ Romania is a strong candidate ranking 38th in the 2020 Heritage Foundation *Index of Economic Freedom*, higher than 13 of 37 OECD member nations (Belgium, Colombia, France, Greece, Hungary, Italy, Mexico, Poland, Portugal, Slovakia, Slovenia, Spain, and Turkey).³² U.S. diplomatic heft will be vital to Romania joining the OECD, and the U.S. should reiterate its support. Within the organization, Romania could become an important ally to advance needed reforms.³³ Finally, the U.S. should consider expanding the Visa Waiver Program (VWP) to include vital allies, including Croatia and Romania. Such a move is reportedly under review.³⁴

There is much the U.S. can do to strengthen bilateral ties with its "anchor of Black Sea security." These include:

- **Developing a strategy for the Black Sea region.** Since Russia's annexation of Crimea, the Black Sea has essentially become a Russian lake. This is a direct threat to U.S., NATO, Ukrainian, and Georgian security interests. Many of the recent initiatives at the NATO level have not met expectations. The U.S. should be a leader inside the Alliance to develop meaningful ways for working with the Black Sea littoral states to develop a strategy for regional security.
- Establishing a Black Sea Maritime Patrol mission modeled on the Baltic Air Policing mission. NATO's interest in Black Sea security is increasing, but the overall presence of non–Black Sea NATO warships is decreasing. NATO should establish a Black Sea Maritime Patrol mission modeled on the successful Baltic Air Policing mission, in order to maintain a robust NATO presence in the Black Sea in line with the 1936 Montreux Convention. This would require non–Black Sea NATO countries to commit in advance to a regular and rotational maritime presence in the Black Sea.³⁵
- Not neglecting the land and air component of Black Sea security. With much of the attention on the Black Sea region focused on the

maritime realm, U.S. policymakers cannot ignore the important air and land component in the region. NATO should consider the feasibility of a Black Sea Air Policing mission, for example.

- Establishing a permanent military presence in Eastern Europe. U.S. basing structures in Europe harken back to a time when Denmark, West Germany, and Greece represented the front lines of freedom. The security situation in Europe has changed, and the U.S. should account for this shift by establishing a permanent military presence in allied nations further east, potentially including Romania. A robust, permanent presence displays the U.S.'s long-term resolve to live up to its NATO treaty commitments.
- Encouraging continued contributions to the Three Seas Investment Fund. The U.S. pledge to match contributions to the Three Seas Investment Fund up to \$1 billion is a positive, concrete example of U.S. support for the 3SI. The U.S. should keep this pledge and encourage every 3SI member to contribute to the fund, including encouraging wealthy 3SI non-members, such as Germany and the U.K., to make similar matching contributions to the U.S.
- **Considering opportunities to fund 3SI projects that help to advance America's interests.** The U.S. should consider using the Better Utilization of Investments Leading to Development (BUILD) Act of 2018 to allow American funding for 3SI projects that help advance U.S. economic, security, and geopolitical interests.
- **Promoting the idea of non-EU states joining the 3SI.** Currently, the 3SI only includes EU member states. This serves as an artificial constraint to regional cooperation, since so many countries, such as Ukraine, Georgia, Turkey, and much of the Western Balkans, are not EU members. Chinese investments have often focused on those nations that are not fully ensconced within the transatlantic community. Broadening the scope of the 3SI will help to steel vulnerable nations against undue influence from China.
- **Continuing support for Romania's bid to join the OECD.** A key foreign policy goal of Romania for nearly two decades³⁶ has been accession to the OECD. Romania is a strong candidate for accession, and the U.S. should reaffirm its diplomatic support, which will be vital

to Romanian membership. The U.S. should work with like-minded allies within the organization to advance needed reforms.³⁷

• Including Romania in the Visa Waiver Program. The VWP pays security dividends, as countries in the program share information on serious criminals, terrorists, and lost and stolen passports with the U.S. in exchange for visa-free travel up to 90 days. In addition, the VWP smooths business travel and tourism between foreign countries and the U.S., and further strengthens the transatlantic bond. Congress should evaluate alternative eligibility that considers overstay rates and other national security objectives, such as defense spending by NATO members.³⁸

Conclusion

Strong bilateral relations between the U.S. and Romania have helped to bolster security in the Black Sea, and will continue to pay security, economic, and political dividends. The U.S. should act swiftly to deepen cooperation with Romania by leading NATO to institute measures for more robust collective defense in the Black Sea, support Romanian OECD membership and inclusion in the VWP, and ensure that 3SI continues to remain a centerpiece of U.S. engagement in Europe.

Daniel Kochis is Senior Policy Analyst for European Affairs in the Margaret Thatcher Center for Freedom, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. U.S. Secretary of Defense Dr. Mark Esper Tweet, August 20, 2019, https://twitter.com/esperdod/status/1163917037640568833?lang=en (accessed October 23, 2020).
- 2. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Information on Defence Expenditures," October 22, 2020, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_49198.htm (accessed October 22, 2020).
- Nicoleta Banila, "Romania Receives First Patriot Missile System, Three More Expected by End-2022," SeeNews, September 17, 2020, https://seenews. com/news/romania-receives-first-patriot-missile-system-three-more-expected-by-end-2022-713969 (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 4. "Romania Receives First Shipment of Patriot Missiles," *Army Technology*, September 18, 2020, https://www.army-technology.com/news/romania-first-shipment-patriot-missiles/ (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 5. "DefMin: 3 More Patriot Missile Equipment to Join the Romanian Air Force by 2022," *Romania Journal*, September 18, 2020, https://www. romaniajournal.ro/society-people/defmin-3-more-patriot-missile-equipment-to-join-the-romanian-air-force-by-2022/ (accessed October 22, 2020).
- Jaroslaw Adamowski, "Poland, Romania Tee Up Helicopter Tenders, Target 2 Percent Defense Spending," *Defense News*, September 3, 2020, https:// www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2020/09/03/poland-romania-tee-up-helicopter-tenders-target-2-percent-defense-spending/ (accessed October 21, 2020).
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. David Vergun, "U.S., Romania Chart 10-Year Road Map for Military Cooperation," *DOD News*, October 8, 2020, https://www.defense.gov/Explore/News/ Article/Article/2376797/us-romania-chart-10-year-road-map-for-military-cooperation/ (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. "Romania Plans to Spend EUR 2.5 Bln to Rebuild Military Base at NATO Standards," *Romania Insider*, September 24, 2019, https://www.romania-insider. com/romania-rebuild-mihail-kogalniceanu-military-base (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 11. Kamil Całus, "Romania's New Security Strategy," Centre for Eastern Studies, July 15, 2020, https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/ analyses/2020-07-15/romanias-new-security-strategy (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 12. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "NATO's Enhanced Forward Presence: Factsheet," October 2020, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/ pdf/2020/10/pdf/2010-factsheet_efp_en.pdf (accessed October 21, 2020).
- 13. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Resolute Support Mission (RSM): Key Facts and Figures," August 2020, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/ assets/pdf/2020/6/pdf/2020-06-RSM-Placemat.pdf (accessed October 21, 2020).
- 14. "Romania Considers Keeping Huawei Out from Its 5G Network," Radio Free Liberty/Radio Europe, August 21, 2019, https://www.rferl.org/a/romaniaconsiders-keeping-huawei-out-from-its-5g-network/30121648.html (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 15. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Warsaw Summit Communiqué, Issued by the Heads of State and Government Participating in the Meeting of the North Atlantic Council in Warsaw 8–9 July 2016, NATO," July 9, 2016, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_133169.htm (accessed April 9, 2020).
- 16. Boris Toucas, "NATO and Russia in the Black Sea: A New Confrontation?" Center for Strategic and International Studies, March 6, 2017, https://www.csis.org/analysis/nato-and-russia-black-sea-new-confrontation (accessed May 31, 2019), and news release, "Warsaw Summit Communiqué Issued by the Heads of State and Government Participating in the Meeting of the North Atlantic Council in Warsaw 8–9 July 2016," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, July 9, 2016, http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_133169.htm (accessed May 31, 2019).
- 17. Headquarters Multinational Division South-East, "About," http://www.en.mndse.ro/about (accessed May 31, 2019).
- 18. Siemon T. Wezeman and Alexandra Kuimova, "Romania and Black Sea Security," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute Background Paper, December 2018, p. 9, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2018-12/bp_1812_black_sea_romania_0.pdf (accessed May 31, 2019).
- 19. "Michigan Units Dash Hopes at Saber Guardian 19," Michigan National Guard, June 19, 2019, https://minationalguard.dodlive.mil/michigan-units-dashhopes-at-saber-guardian-19/ (accessed April 13, 2020).
- John Vandiver, "US Mulls Moving Troops from Germany to Romania, Baltics and Poland, Esper says," *Stars and Stripes*, August 6, 20202, https:// www.stripes.com/news/europe/us-mulls-moving-troops-from-germany-to-romania-baltics-and-poland-esper-says-1.640232#:-:text=More%20 U.S.%20troops%20could%20be,4%2C%202020.&text=STUTTGART%2C%20Germany%20%E2%80%94%20Romania%20could%20get,Defense%20 Secretary%20Mark%20Esper%20said (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 21. James Jay Carafano, Luke Coffey, Thomas Spoehr, Nile Gardiner, and Daniel Kochis, "Reducing U.S. Troops in Europe Would Harm America's National Interests," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5083, June 8, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/reducing-us-troops-europe-would-harm-americas-national-interests.
- 22. Claudia Patricolo, "Polish and Romanian Banks Establish Three Seas Investment Fund," Emerging Europe, June 11, 2019, https://emerging-europe.com/ news/polish-and-romanian-banks-establish-three-seas-investment-fund/ (accessed October 22, 2020).

- 23. Three Seas Investment Fund, https://3seas.eu/ (accessed October 22, 2020).
- Tal Axelrod, "Pompeo Pledges \$1 Billion in US Support for European Energy Initiative," *The Hill*, February 15, 2020, https://thehill.com/homenews/ administration/483227-pompeo-pledges-1-billion-in-us-support-for-european-energy (accessed October 22, 2020).
- News release, "Secretary Pompeo Delivers Remarks at the Three Seas Initiative Virtual Summit," U.S. Department of State, October 19, 2020, https:// www.state.gov/secretary-pompeo-delivers-remarks-at-the-three-seas-initiative-virtual-summit/ (accessed October 22, 2020).
- Three Seas Initiative, "Undersecretary Keith Krach: U.S. Will Invest Up to €1 Billion in 3SI," October 19, 2020, https://3seas.eu/media/news/ undersecretary-keith-krach-u-s-will-invest-up-to-eur1-billion-in-3si?fbclid=IwAR2jqN0eCnMM2aUePJ50vnASJ14MpvAZrUywGY0h8nqsCRAxLSvGDfwrQE (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 27. News release, "Tallinn Summit Marks Significant Progress in Three Seas Initiative," Atlantic Council, October 19, 2020, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/ news/press-releases/tallinn-summit-marks-significant-progress-in-three-seas-initiative/ (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 28. Ibid.
- 29. Three Seas Initiative, "Undersecretary Keith Krach: U.S. Will Invest Up to €1 Billion in 3SI."
- 30. Marcela Ayres, "U.S. Backs Brazil for OECD Membership, But Argentina First," Reuters, October 10, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-braziloecd-usa/us-does-not-back-brazil-for-oecd-membership-brazil-officials-idUSKBN1WP2MD (accessed October 22, 2020).
- "France Endorses Romania's OECD Membership," Romania Insider, March 5, 2019, https://www.romania-insider.com/france-romania-oecdmembership (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 32. Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Member Countries," https://www.oecd.org/about/members-and-partners/ (accessed October 22, 2020), and Terry Miller et al., 2020 Index of Economic Freedom (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2020), https://www.heritage.org/index/ranking.
- 33. James M. Roberts and Adam N. Michel, "Trump Cut America's Taxes: Now He Should Defund OECD Efforts to Raise Them," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4861, May 29, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/trump-cut-americas-taxes-now-he-should-defund-oecd-efforts-raise-them.
- 34. "U.S. Visa Waiver Program: Croatia to Be Admitted in 'Coming Months,'" Croatia Week, September 30, 2020, https://www.croatiaweek.com/u-s-visa-waiver-program-croatia-to-be-admitted-in-coming-months/ (accessed October 22, 2020), and Mihai Cristea, "Romania Will Soon Be Part of ESTA VWP Program," Business Review, September 14, 2020, https://business-review.eu/lifestyle/travel/romania-soon-will-be-part-of-esta-vwp-program-213119 (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 35. Luke Coffey and Daniel Kochis, "NATO in the 21st Century: Preparing the Alliance for the Challenges of Today and Tomorrow," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 235, August 10, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/nato-the-21st-century-preparing-the-alliance-the-challengestoday-and-tomorrow.
- 36. Romanian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Romania's Candidacy for OECD Membership," May 2020, https://www.mae.ro/en/node/18543 (accessed October 22, 2020).
- 37. Roberts and Michel, "Trump Cut America's Taxes: Now He Should Defund OECD Efforts to Raise Them."
- 38. David Inserra and Daniel Kochis, "The Importance of Allies and an Improved Visa Waiver Program," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4964, May 31, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/immigration/report/the-importance-allies-and-improved-visa-waiver-program.